

CLASP Federal Recommendations to Combat Child Labor

Lorena Roque and Sapna Mehta | March 2024

The Department of Labor (DOL) found that child labor violations increased in 2023: 5,800 children were employed in violation of labor law, an increase of 14 percent from the previous year and 88 percent from 2019.¹ But this likely underestimates the prevalence of child labor across the United States, as the DOL only highlights cases known to the government and many uses of child labor go unreported.

While corporations cite "tight labor markets" and "a labor shortage" as reasons for using child labor, the more accurate reason seems to be that it increases corporations' profit margins.² Children and their families are unlikely to be aware of child labor rights or resources available to report child labor violations. In addition, children and youth from families with low incomes often experience pressure to work to support themselves and their families, increasing their likelihood to be exploited by employers.

Migrant children are significantly more vulnerable to dangerous forms of child labor. An estimated 130,000 unaccompanied minors entered the United States, with 66 percent of all unaccompanied migrant children working full-time in 2022.³ Children who migrate to the United States are often pressured to work in order to send remittances to their family in their home country, pay off smugglers, or help support themselves.⁴ Unaccompanied migrant children are also waiting for their immigration case to be resolved, which means they are unable to access work authorization or federal support programs due to their lack of immigration status. Research shows that unaccompanied children who are connected to lawyers and social workers are better able to navigate the legal process and integrate into their new communities, including obtaining work authorization, immigration status, and critical services like health care.⁵ Therefore, the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) needs to direct more resources to legal counsel and post-release services for unaccompanied migrant children.

Child labor has had a long history in farmwork in the United States due to the original Fair Labor and Standards Act (FLSA), which excluded protections for all workers in the farmwork, agriculture, and domestic industries—including minimum wage, Social Security benefits, and overtime compensation.⁶ These exclusions disproportionately affected Black and Hispanic workers who were overrepresented in agricultural work and were intentional by design. These jobs were some of the only ones that Black and Hispanic people were allowed to have after the Great Migration.⁷As of 2020, 78 percent of all farm workers identified as being a part of the Hispanic community.⁸

Even today, the FLSA has a different set of standards for youth employment for workers in the agricultural sector. For example, youth must be 14 years old to hold a nonagricultural position, while youth 12 and under can work in agriculture if a parent has given written permission and if the farm is *not* required to pay the federal minimum wage.⁹

In recent years there have been several deeply researched media reports on child labor. A 2023 *New York Times* investigative report showed the precarious working conditions migrant children endure.¹⁰ In July 2023, the death of a 16-year-old boy in a Mississippi poultry plant that had experienced previous fatalities drew wide coverage.¹¹ This heightened coverage has drawn Congressional attention to the growing problem of child labor.

Astonishingly, since 2021, many state governments have encouraged the use of child labor, with at least 28 states proposing or enacting laws that loosen child labor protections. ¹² Arkansas enacted legislation that eliminated age verification for child labor as well as parent or guardian permission requirements, while lowa lowered the minimum age of child care workers. ¹³

As states continue to enact laws and child labor standards that are more dangerous and negligent than the FLSA, federal legislation should prioritize child labor protections by ensuring that companies are held accountable at every step of the supply chain. This legislation should also include staffing agencies and independent contractors to ensure that all companies employing children in hazardous workplaces are held accountable for their actions.

At the federal level, policymakers have introduced several bills to address child labor, including some with bipartisan support. U.S. Senators Cory Booker (D-NJ) and Josh Hawley (R-MO) introduced the Preventing Child Labor Exploitation Act. This bill would combat child labor by preventing the U.S. government from signing contracts with companies that violated child labor laws or those that do business with third-party vendors that fail to address child labor infractions. The Stop Child Labor Act, introduced by Senators Brian Schatz (D-HI) and Todd Young (R-IN), would establish new criminal penalties for repeat violations of child labor laws and increase civil penalties to a minimum penalty of \$5,000 per child labor violation. Senators Bob Casey (D-PA) and Patty Murray (D-WA), along with Congresswoman Rosa DeLauro (D-CT-3), introduced the Children Harmed in Life-Threatened or Dangerous (CHILD) Labor Act, which would increase civil penalties for child labor violations to at least \$11,000 and would also increase transparency by authorizing the Secretary of Labor to add warning labels to goods manufactured with oppressive child labor and issue a stop order to any individual who is in violation of child labor provisions.

It is also necessary to close the child labor loopholes between agriculture work and non-agricultural work. The Children's Act for Responsible Employment and Farm Safety (CARE Act), introduced by Rep. Raul Ruiz (D-CA) would bring age and work hour standards for children working in farmwork and agriculture to the labor standards of all other labor industries.¹⁷

Below are a series of tangible legislative recommendations that policymakers should consider to combat child labor:

- Increase the civil monetary penalties for child labor violations to a mandatory minimum of \$15,000 with a maximum penalty of \$1,000,000 per violation.
- For each violation that causes death or serious injury to a worker under 18 years old, the penalty should increase to a mandatory minimum of \$50,000 with a maximum penalty of \$5,000,000.



- A portion of civil penalties collected for child labor violations should be placed in a victims' fund
 to support legal services and representation for victims of child labor law violations and to fund
 community support services for victims and their families.
- Increase funding to the DOL Wage and Hour Division (WHD) to \$350 million, which is in line with President Biden's 2024 Budget Request.¹⁸ The White House requested an additional \$100 million for child labor enforcement.¹⁹
 - Resources should be sufficient so that the WHD can conduct pro-active, strategic
 enforcement investigations, which entail targeting high-violation industries. The WHD
 should also prioritize sustained partnerships with worker and community organizations
 embedded in low-wage worker communities and high-violation sectors.
 - The above funding request includes:
 - Funding for new investigators to conduct strategic enforcement into child labor violations in the following industries: meatpacking, food production, agriculture, automobile manufacturing, garment production, and food delivery, as well as additional industries identified by WHD as likely to have high violations.
 - Ten million dollars to create a new grant program that establishes community and labor partnerships to help conduct enforcement into child labor violations.
 - An increased focus on compliance. If a violation is found, in addition to increased civil and criminal penalties, companies must develop a proactive plan to address issues and be subject to additional DOL investigations at intervals of six months, one year, and two years, etc.
- All companies in the employment chain must be held accountable, including large corporations
 that sit at the helm of the employment structures that hire children, even if they are not the
 employer of record. The temporary staffing firms or other third-party employers of record
 utilized by companies, as well as contractors and subcontractors, should also be held
 accountable for any violations.
- Companies found to be repeat violators should be barred from receiving funding through federal contracts, grants, tax incentives, and other funding mechanisms. The federal government should add these entities to the list of suspended and barred contractors on www.SAM.gov. The Internal Revenue System should also maintain a list of companies found to be in violation of child labor laws to make sure they do not receive tax incentives and other funding. The Preventing Child Labor Exploitation Act tackles this by requiring the Secretary of Labor to prepare a list of companies that are ineligible for federal contracts for that year based on pervasive violations of child labor laws.
- Institute a mandatory period of voluntary union recognition or enforceable neutrality agreement following any findings of child labor violations.
- Amend the Fair Labor Standards Act to address the loophole for child workers in agriculture that
 allows them to work at younger ages, for unlimited hours, and in more hazardous conditions,
 while maintaining exemptions for those working on family farms or in educational programs.
 The CARE Act would close these loopholes.
- Create a private right of action for child labor violations under the FLSA; ensure that there is no
 administrative exhaustion requirement to bring suit; ensure that plaintiffs may seek both
 monetary damages (including liquidated and punitive damages) and equitable relief; and



remove/extend the statute of limitation for child labor cases.

- Increase resources to HHS to ensure that all unaccompanied minor children have attorneys. Statutes direct HHS to ensure counsel for unaccompanied children to the greatest extent possible, yet many children do not have legal representation. HHS should ensure that all unaccompanied children have attorneys by fiscal year 2027, and Congress should appropriate adequate funding to HHS to carry out this policy. The Fair Day in Court for Kids Act is an example of a bill that would ensure guaranteed access to counsel to all unaccompanied children through the end of their immigration case and provide the infrastructure to train attorneys to represent children. ²⁰
- Resources to HHS should also be directed to provide more post-release services to unaccompanied children and their families, such as connecting them to community service providers and providing support for children's educational enrollment, and connecting them to medical and mental health providers.

Migrant children continue to be exploited for economic gain in the United States. Federal legislation to protect children must include substantial increases in civil penalties for violators as well as provisions that hold companies accountable in the employment chain. The Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division must dedicate more resources toward enforcement of child labor laws and compliance of those laws. Finally, including agriculture and farm workers as protected individuals under the Fair Labor Standards Act would protect children's safety and labor rights.



Endnotes

- ¹ The Department of Labor, "Child Labor Enforcement: Keeping Young Workers Safe," https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/data/child-
- labor#:~:text=In%20FY%202023%2C%20we%20concluded,increase%20from%20the%20previous%20year.
- ² Sarah Lazare, ,"The Conservative Astroturf Organization Rolling Back Labor Protections," *The American Prospect,* October 11, 2022, https://prospect.org/labor/conservative-astroturf-organization-rolling-back-child-labor-protections/. Nicole Goodkind, "Illegal Child Labor is On The Rise In A Tight Labor Market," CNN, July 30, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/07/30/economy/child-labor-louisiana-texas/index.html.
- ³ Hannah Dreier, "Alone and Exploited, Migrant Children Work Brutal Jobs Across the U.S.," *The New York Times,* February 25, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/25/us/unaccompanied-migrant-child-workers-exploitation.html.

 ⁴ Ibid.
- ⁵ Kids In Need Of Defense (KIND), "Fact Sheet on Labor Exploitation of Unaccompanied Children," September 2023, https://supportkind.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/23_Labor-Exploitation-of-Unaccompanied-Children.pdf.
- ⁶ Richard Rodems and H. Luke Shaefer, "Left Out: Policy Diffusion and the Exclusion of Black Workers from Unemployment Insurance," *Social Science History*, 40(3), 385–404. https://www.jstor.org/stable/90017513.
- ⁷ Patricia Hill-Collins, "The Social Construction of Black Feminist Thought," *Signs*, *14*(4), 745–773. http://www.jstor.org/stable/3174683.
- ⁸ Department of Labor, "Findings from the National Agricultural Workers Survey 2019-2020. Research Report No. 16, United States Department of Labor."
- ⁹"Rules and Regulations for Youth Employment" Fair Labor Standards Act, *Youth.Gov,* Rules and Regulations for Youth Employment.
- ¹⁰ Hannah Dreier, "Alone and Exploited, Migrant Children Work Brutal Jobs Across the U.S.," *The New York Times,* February 25, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/25/us/unaccompanied-migrant-child-workers-exploitation.html.
- ¹¹ Michael Goldberg and Haram Venhuizen, "Mississippi Teen's Death in Poultry Plant Shows Child Labor Remains a Problem, Feds Say, July 26, 2023, *Associated Press,* https://www.clasp.org/press-room/news-clips/mississippi-teens-death-in-poultry-plant-shows-child-labor-remains-a-problem-feds-say/.
- ¹² Kate Nest, "Child labor remains a key state legislative issue in 2024," Economic Policy Institute, February 7, 2024, https://www.epi.org/blog/child-labor-remains-a-key-state-legislative-issue-in-2024-state-lawmakers-must-seize-opportunities-to-strengthen-standards-resist-ongoing-attacks-on-child-labor-
- $laws/\#: \sim : text = Two\%20 states\%E2\%80\%94 Missouri\%20 and \%20 West, they\%20 are \%20 otherwise\%20 prohibited\%20 from.$
- ¹³ Jennifer Sherer and Nina Mast, "Child Labor Laws Are Under Attack in States Across the Country," Economic Policy Institute, March 14, 2023, https://www.epi.org/publication/child-labor-laws-under-attack/.
- ¹⁴ "Booker, Hawley Introduce Bipartisan Preventing Child Labor Exploitation Act to Hold Corporations Accountable for Labor Law Violations," website of Senator Cory Booker, October 26, 2023, https://www.booker.senate.gov/news/press/booker-hawley-introduce-bipartisan-preventing-child-labor-exploitation-act-to-hold-corporations-accountable-for-labor-law-violations.
- ¹⁵ "Schatz, Young Introduce New Legislation to Help Stop Child Labor," website of Senator Brian Schatz, October 20, 2023, https://www.schatz.senate.gov/news/press-releases/schatz-young-introduce-new-legislation-to-help-stop-child-labor.
- ¹⁶ "As Child Labor Violations Skyrocket, Casey, Murray, and DeLauro Introduce Legislation to Combat Child Labor Exploitation," website of Senator Bob Casey, October 26, 2023, https://www.casey.senate.gov/news/releases/as-child-labor-violations-skyrocket-casey-murray-delauro-introduce-legislation-to-combat-child-labor-exploitation.
- ¹⁷"Dr. Ruiz Introduces Legislation to Raise Labor Standards and Protections for Farmworker Children." Website of Congressman Dr. Raul Ruiz, June 12, 2023, https://ruiz.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/dr-ruiz-introduces-legislation-raise-labor-standards-and-protections.
- 18 The White House, "President's Budget," 2023. https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/budget/.
- ¹⁹ Matthew Housiaux, "Biden Cracks Down on Child Labor," *Kiplinger*. 2023. https://www.kiplinger.com/politics/biden-cracks-down-on-child-labor-the-kiplinger-letter.
- ²⁰ "Hirono Reintroduces Legislation to Guarantee Legal Representation For Unaccompanied Children In Immigration Proceedings", website of Senator Mazie Hirono, October 18, 2023, https://www.hirono.senate.gov/news/press-releases/video-hirono-reintroduces-legislation-to-guarantee-legal-representation-for-unaccompanied-children-in-immigration-proceedings.

